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OPINION AND ORDER

The claimant appeals an administrative law judge’s

opinion filed November 22, 2013.  The administrative law

judge found that the claimant did not prove he sustained a

compensable injury.  After reviewing the entire record de

novo, the Full Commission affirms the administrative law

judge’s opinion.  The Full Commission finds that the

claimant’s injury was substantially occasioned by the use of

illegal drugs and was therefore not compensable.    
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I.  HISTORY

Roger D. Reed, now age 50, was admitted to Jefferson

Regional Medical Center in February 2004, at which time a

Laboratory Test indicated that the claimant was Positive for

Amphetamines and Cannabinoids.  A physician’s impression was

“1.  Chest pain.  Meth abuse.”  On April 9, 2007, the

claimant was charged in Grant County Circuit Court with

possession of drug paraphernalia with intent to manufacture

methamphetamine.  The claimant pled guilty on October 10,

2007 and was placed on probation for five years.  The

claimant testified that he worked for the respondent-

employer, Turner Industries, for a period beginning in

approximately October 2010 but was eventually laid off.    

The record indicates that the claimant again became

employed with the respondents on or about September 12,

2012.  The parties stipulated that an employment

relationship existed on September 18, 2012, “at which time

the claimant fell and broke his right ankle.”  The claimant

testified on direct examination:

Q.  What time did you get to work?

A.  I usually get there around 6:45, 6:30 to 6:45. 
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Q.  Okay.  Do you remember that day what you did
that morning?

A.  Same as any morning.  Sign in at the guard
shack and go to Eddie’s office and get a cup of
coffee and sit and wait for the assignment for the
day.  

Q.  Do you remember what your assignment was for
that day?

A.  I remember me and Jimmy Choate was working on
a switch gear in an area called the bleach plant
and we had worked on that thing most of the day.  

Q.  Okay.  Did that involve going up ladders?

A.  Oh, yes, sir.  

Q.  Okay.  Do you recall, I mean, how many times
you would have gone up and down the ladder that
day, that morning?

A.  Not specifically, no, but I would say at least
half a dozen times.  

Q.  Okay.  And then did you - what did you - did
you eat lunch?

A.  Yes, sir....

Q.  And then you were injured that afternoon?

A.  Yes, sir....

Q.  If you could, describe Claimant’s Exhibit No.
2....What is it?

A.  That’s the ladder that I was coming down and
just below this guy’s hand here, that piece of
angle iron is obstructing the rung of the ladder
and whenever I was coming down the ladder,
expecting my foot to hit this round part - you
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can’t really tell by looking at the - well, you
can if you look really close, that piece of angle
iron is slightly behind the rung of the ladder. 
And so I was expecting the ball of my foot to hit
the rung of the ladder and, actually, my toe hit
that piece of angle iron, the tip of my toe, which
caused my foot to raise up and just - it slipped
and just totally missed anything there.  And then
all - when all my weight came down, I was - I just
had a hold of the ladder with my fingertips and it
jerked my hands loose, and down I went....There
was a concrete curb there right at the bottom of
the ladder and my - I hit kind of half on and half
off of that curb and it rolled my ankle....

Q.  Were you on pain medicine that day?

A.  No, sir.  

Q.  Okay.  Had you used methamphetamine the day of
the accident or the days preceding the accident?

A.  No, sir.

Q.  Have you used them before?

A.  Years ago....Probably about eight to ten years
ago.

The respondents’ attorney cross-examined the claimant:

Q.  You’ve told us here today that you weren’t
using drugs at the time of the accident you had
for Turner.  Is that correct?

A.  Yes, sir....

Q.  Your job required you to be up at heights,
climbing up and down ladders, carrying tools up
and down ladders, using tools, hydraulic benders. 
And at your deposition, I asked you, you pretty
much have to have your wits about you.  And
you said, yes, most definitely.
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A.  Yes, sir....

Q.  And [Dr. Khalid-Abasi] indicated, and I think
you agree with this, that if you were taking meth,
you should not be around a construction scene.

A.  Right.

Q.  And that that could also increase, one of the
things is the chance of falling off a ladder.  

A.  I would probably say so, yeah.

Q.  All right.  And increases the chance of maybe
mis-stepping on a ladder, too.

A.  You’re asking me to make guesses here.

Q.  Well, I’m asking you if you agree with the
doctor that that would increase your chances of
mis-stepping on a ladder, if you’re on meth.  

A.  I would have to guess.

Q.  I’m asking your opinion.  Do you think that
that would, with all the things that meth causes?

A.  I would have to say, yeah, that’s a good great
possibility that that would cause that.

Jimmy Choate testified that he was working with the

claimant on September 18, 2012 but did not witness the

accident.  The claimant’s attorney examined Jimmy Choate:

Q.  Did you see this ladder that I’ve got as
Claimant’s Exhibit 2 and 3?  Do you recognize that
ladder?

A.  Yes, sir, I do.  

Q.  Do you recognize the angle iron on that?
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A.  Yes, sir...It was approximately chest high
and, uh, slightly above the rung....

Q.  Have you had an event where you’ve almost
fallen off a ladder before?

A.  Yes, sir, I have.  

Q.  Did it have to do with an angle iron on the
ladder?

A.  Yes, sir, it did.

Q.  And is that similar to this angle iron?

A.  Similar, yes....

Q.  Was the way you caught your foot, was that
similar to what you’ve heard the testimony here?

A.  Yes.  Yes....

Q.  Did y’all have lunch together?

A.  Yes, sir.

Q.  Okay.  Did he seem anything out of the
unusual, anything other than the usual Mr. Reed?

A.  No....

Q.  Is Mr. Reed safe?  Is he a safe employee?

A.  As far as I know, yes....

The respondents’ attorney cross-examined Jimmy Choate:

Q.  Speaking of safe, Mr. Choate, if you had known
that he had meth in his system, what would you
have done?

A.  I would have ceased to work with him and
reported it.
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Q.  And why is that?

A.  Because I don’t want to work with anyone who’s
under the influence of anything doing electrical
work or any other kind of work for that matter....

Q.  Have you ever been on this ladder?

A.  No.    

Eddie Vance filled out a Supervisor’s Incident

Investigation on September 18, 2012.  The Supervisor’s

Incident Investigation indicated that the claimant’s shift

starting time was 7:00 a.m. on September 18, 2012, and that

the incident occurred at 2:45 p.m.  Eddie Vance reported

that he was not present at the time of the accident,

writing, “I did not see incident or Roger fall.”  After the

question, “V.  Why did this incident occur,” Mr. Vance

wrote, “Employee was descending down ladder and slipped.” 

After the question “Were there any unsafe actions and/or

unsafe conditions and why did they exist?”, Mr. Vance wrote,

“Not that I know of.” 

The claimant’s attorney examined Eddie Vance:

Q.  And what is your occupation?

A.  Electrical superintendent....

Q.  Do you serve as Mr. Reed’s supervisor since
he’s been employed at Turner Industries?

A.  Yes.
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Q.  As a supervisor at Turner Industries, is it
part of your job to recognize whether one of your
electricians is intoxicated or impaired at work?

A.  Yes, sir....

Q.  Have you suspected that he was under the
influence of drugs or alcohol?

A.  No....

Q.  On the day of the accident, do you remember
the accident day?

A.  Yes, sir.

Q.  And how long were you with him that day?

A.  We was down on the second floor in that MCC
doing electrical work down there up until around
2:00, 2:30.  I got a phone call to go unhook this
LP and that’s when I carried [the claimant] up
there to show him what to unhook.

Q.  And then what happened?

A.  I went up the ladder.  He followed me up.  We
looked at it.  I told him to take the lid off,
draw a diagram on how it was wired and unhook it
so we could move it.  And we come down the ladder
and he was to get his tools to do that and I went
back down to the second floor to check on that
project....

Q.  Did he appear to be under the influence of any
drugs or alcohol at that time?

A.  Not that I know, of.  That morning when he
come in to work, he said he thought he was getting
a cold.  

The respondents’ attorney cross-examined Eddie Vance:
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Q.  Now, the ladder, did I understand that you
went up the ladder and came down the ladder?

A.  I went up the ladder first, Buddy followed me
up.  

Q.  Okay.

A.  I showed him what I wanted him to do.  I come
down the ladder.  He come down.  

Q.  Did you all have any problems going up and
down the ladder?

A.  Not to my knowledge, no, sir.

Q.  Okay.  If you had seen unsafe condition or
anything at that point, what would you have done
as far as the ladder?

A.  Would try to get it straightened out to where
it wouldn’t be unsafe.  

Q.  Okay.  Well, there wasn’t any problem with the
ladder that you saw, correct?

A.  No.

Q.  All right.  What is the - Turner’s policy as
far as going up and down ladders?  Do y’all have a
safety -

A.  Three points, using both feet and one hand or
both hands and one foot.  

Q.  And why is it to have both hands and one foot?

A.  For stabilization to climb.

A Paramedic Report on September 18, 2012 indicated that

the claimant “fell off ladder 4-5 ft.”  A post-accident drug

test was performed on September 18, 2012.  A Laboratory
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Report from Quest Diagnostics indicated that a specimen was

collected from the claimant on September 18, 2012 at 5:18

p.m.  The Laboratory Report indicated that the claimant

testified positive for “Amphetamine,” “Methamphetamine,” and

Morphine.  (The record indicates that the claimant was

prescribed Morphine for pain after the September 18, 2012

accidental injury; the respondents do not contend that the

accident was substantially occasioned by the presence of

Morphine).  The Laboratory Report’s Quantitative Results

showed Amphetamine 2928 ng/mL and Methamphetamine 21861

ng/mL.

An x-ray on September 18, 2012 showed “varus angulated

right pilon fracture; less angulated in films than on

clinical exam; fracture has shifted.”  A physician’s

impression was “1.  Right ankle pilon fracture with lateral

skin tenting.”  Dr. Charles E. Hoffler, II performed a

“reduction right ankle fracture” on September 18, 2012.  The

pre- and post-operative diagnosis was “right ankle fracture

with skin tenting.”  Dr. Hoffler performed a “closed

manipulation and spanning external fixation of right ankle

pilon fracture” on September 19, 2012.  The pre- and post-

operative diagnosis was “right ankle pilon fracture.”    
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Dr. Munir Khalid-Abasi, Medical Director for Total

Occupational Medicine Clinic, signed a form on September 25,

2012 certifying that the claimant was tested on September

18, 2012, and that the test was “Positive

Amphetamine/Methamphetamine.”  

Dr. Hoffler performed an “open treatment” on or about

September 27, 2012.  The pre- and post-operative diagnosis

was “right pilon fracture.”  Dr. Hoffler performed “internal

fixation” surgery on October 12, 2012.  Dr. Hoffler’s

impression on October 29, 2012 was “Superficial dehiscence

following fibular plating for right ankle pilon fracture.” 

Dr. Hoffler performed an “irrigation/debridement and vacuum

assisted closure right ankle wound 10cm sq” on November 7,

2012.  The pre- and post-operative diagnosis was “right

ankle wound dehiscence.”  The claimant received follow-up

treatment on November 9, 2012, November 12, 2012, November

14, 2012, and November 16, 2012.  Dr. Hoffler performed

additional surgery on February 14, 2013.      

Mark Wuest, a toxicologist and Laboratory Manager with

Quest Diagnostics, provided a Documentation Package Cover

Sheet on June 12, 2013:

Attached is summary and copies of laboratory
documents related to the analysis of Donor ID #
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432434210 ID# 5341702 with accession number
964456A.  The following 170 pages are true and
accurate copies of the original documents that
were generated during the normal course of
business by Quest Diagnostics Incorporated.  The
original documents were generated at or near the
time of each process.

The specimen (964456A) screened positive for 
Amphetamines and Opiates by enzyme immunoassay
technique and confirmed positive for Amphetamine,
Methamphetamine, and Morphine by Gas
Chromatography/Mass Spectometry.  The validity of
the specimen was assessed by pH and creatinine,
and was determined to be acceptable.  Following
review of the analytical data and chain of custody
documentation, a positive result for Amphetamine,
Methamphetamine, and Morphine was reported.   

A pre-hearing order was filed on June 19, 2013.  The

claimant contended that he was entitled to “payment of

medical expenses, temporary total disability benefits from

September 19, 2012 to a date yet to be determined, and

attorney’s fees.”  The parties stipulated that “some

benefits ($3,400.00) were paid before the claim was

controverted.”  The respondents contended that the claimant

“did not sustain a compensable injury based on a positive

drug test taken on the same day as the accident.”  The

parties agreed to litigate the following issues:

“Compensability (Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(B)(iv)(a)(b));

medical expenses; temporary total disability benefits; and

attorney’s fees.  All other issues are reserved.”  



REED - G208200 13

The parties deposed Mark Wuest on August 28, 2013.  The

respondents’ attorney questioned Mark Wuest:

Q.  And what is your position with Quest
Diagnostics?

A.  I am a Laboratory Manager and Responsible
Person.

Q.  All right.  You have been kind enough to
provide us with what’s called a documentation
package, is that correct?

A.  Yes.

Q.  Okay.  Just briefly tell us what this - we’re
going to go through it, but this documentation
package, what is it?

A.  It’s a record of a donor’s urine specimen and
all the documents pertaining to it on the testing,
chains of custody, from receipt in the laboratory
until reporting....

Q.  Okay.  Now, in looking at this, what was the
results of the confirmation test?

A.  On the amphetamine confirmation test we have
positive for amphetamine and positive for
methamphetamine on the accession number
964456A....That accession number is used
throughout the testing process....

Q.  Was there anything that occurred during the
testing at Quest Diagnostics, in your mind as
somebody that’s worked in this field for 26 years,
that would call into question the results of this
test?

A.  No.  

The claimant’s attorney questioned Mark Wuest:
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Q.  Now, being in it for 26 years, you acknowledge
that the urine drug testing employee/employer
screening is strictly a deterrent system, isn’t
it?

A.  Well, there’s also post-accident testing as
well.

Q.  Okay.  Any my point is, is there any way to
predict impairment based on a urine drug level of
a drug, a urine drug level?

A.  It’s generally not used to determine
impairment....

Q.  And so if you’ve got a positive urine drug
metabolite, can you tell within a reasonable
degree of medical certainty when the substance was
ingested?

A.  No, there’s not.  We’re looking for present in
the urine....

Q.  Now, you mentioned that this was
dextroamphetamine and amphetamine.  Did
you get a percentage on those?  Was an
isomerization done?

A.  We do not - we do not perform the isomer test.

Q.  Okay.  So you can’t tell us within a
reasonable degree of medical certainty
how much dextroamphetamine or amphetamine was in
the sample, can you?

A.  No, not without doing the isomer test.  

Q.  Okay.  You didn’t do the isomer test.  And
there are over-the-counter medicines that could
create a methamphetamine/amphetamine positive,
aren’t there?

A.  Yes.  
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Q.  Okay.  And you didn’t exclude those by doing
an isomer test, did you?

A.  No, we perform the testing that the client
requests.  

Q.  Okay.  So as far as you know, this positive
could have been created by an over-the-counter
medication, couldn’t it?

A.  I don’t know of a level you can get from the
over-the-counter medicine, but I know there is
some prescription meds that can give you this
result as well.

Q.  Okay.  So there are both prescription and non-
prescription medications that could explain this
result?

A.  Yes.

Q.  Okay.  So there’s no way to tell based on this
result whether this person, this donor, was
impaired based on this urine drug level?

A.  No.    

The respondents’ attorney further questioned Mr. Wuest:

Q.  Mark, what over-the-counter medicines would
cause meth to show up at the levels that were in
his blood, I mean, his urine?

A.  There’s a Vick’s nasal spray.

Q.  Anything else?

A.  No.

Q.  What prescription medicines would cause that
level of meth?

A.  There’s Parkinson’s meds that will metabolize
as methamphetamine....
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Q.  Okay, Parkinson’s disease.  Anything else?

A.  That’s the most common.  I don’t have the list
in front of me.  

Q.  Okay.  But you think Vick’s nasal spray may
have been the only thing that you know of over the
counter that could do that?

A.  Yes.    

The parties deposed Dr. Khalid-Abasi on August 29,

2013.  Dr. Khalid-Abasi testified that he spoke with the

claimant on September 25, 2012.  The respondents’ attorney

questioned Dr. Khalid-Abasi:

Q.  What did you tell Mr. Reed?

A.  Initially, our process is we confirm that
we’re talking to the correct person by
obtaining the last four digits of their social
security number in addition to date of
birth.  We also confirm that he had the drug
screen on that particular date, and he
indicated that he was the correct person, that he
was satisfied with the collection process.  He was
also asked whether or not he had any medications
that he was taking, and he indicated I think just
two that he had, but wasn’t necessarily taking,
which was Albuterol, an asthma inhaler.  At that
point I gave him the process through which, after
he gave the urine sample, what happened
afterwards, which essentially the sample is sent
off to a specialized lab who then run two tests on
the specimens.  Once they complete that, we get
the results, and told him at that time
that his result came back positive for
methamphetamine....

Q.  And then the quantitative results, do you have
those in front of you?
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A.  Yes.

Q.  What were they for, amphetamine and
methamphetamine?

A.  For amphetamine, 2,298 nanograms per
milliliter and for methamphetamines
21,861 nanograms per milliliter....

Q.  Now, the medicines, the asthma inhaler and
Albuterol, would either one of those have anything
to do with a positive drug screen for amphetamine
or methamphetamine?

A.  No.  Both of those are a different class of
medicine that consequently will not show up as
methamphetamine.

Q.  Okay.  Well, would that affect a drug screen
at all?

A.  No, they won’t.  

Q.  Okay.  And he also in his deposition indicated
to me that - I asked him at the time of his injury
was he taking any prescription meds or over the
counter, and he said absolutely nothing, not even
a Tylenol, and he had not used his inhaler.  Is
that consistent with what information you got from
Mr. Reed?

A.  Pretty much, yes.  He had indicated that he
had been in the hospital and had gotten some
narcotics there.

Q.  Okay.  Well, that would explain the positive
for the morphine, correct?

A.  Correct....

Q.  Doctor, just for us laymen, what is
amphetamine?
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A.  Amphetamines are a medicine that has been used
for years.  Generally, we find them in use for
people who have ADD and ADHD, primarily as
that....

Q.  And the methamphetamines, what is that?

A.  Methamphetamines are only found in very few
prescription medicines.  It’s extremely limited. 
Generally, whenever we send for lab tests or lab
drug screens, the primary focus is obtaining
information on methamphetamine.  The only
prescription medicines that have amphetamines
would be things like Adderall, Vyvanse, some of
the weight loss medicines like Zydrex.  There’s
only one medicine for Parkinson’s allegedly that
has both methamphetamines and amphetamines in
them.  

Q.  There was mention yesterday about a Vicks
inhaler maybe causing a positive meth screen. 
Would you explain that?

A.  Yeah, there’s a Vicks what they call
VapoInhaler, which is a nose inhaler that
may cause a positive, but generally when you test
for that, what you’ll find will be the levels
don’t quite come up to someone who is actually
using methamphetamine, and that Vicks inhaler is
not every Vicks inhaler that’s on the market.  As
a matter of fact, it’s difficult to find.  

Q.  Okay.  Well, in this case was there any
information from Mr. Reed that he had
taken any of these medications to explain a
positive drug screen?

A.  No, there was not.

Q.  Okay.  Even if he had taken a Vicks vapor
inhaler, would his drug screen have been up around
21,000?

A.  No, it would not have been....  
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Q.  What are some of the side effects from using
meth?

A.  Generally what we find is that the main focus
seems to be - say its someone who is involved in
work, the main focus is going to be work
performance and we see increased absenteeism. 
Generally with the meth, once someone begins
using, they become distracted, can’t focus on job
tasks or tasks at hand.  They can become anxious,
very unpredictable and irritable.  With continuing
use of meth, there’s increasing insomnia and so
increased rates of accidents and decreased
productivity, and essentially a person begins to
become a danger to themselves a danger to those
around them....

Q.  So anyone that is taking meth, should they be
working on a construction job site?

A.  No....The chances for accidents increases
significantly.  

Q.  How about going up and down ladders?

A.  With that there’s a great chance with their
general difficulty focusing and being able to
focus on job tasks, climbing a ladder increases
your chance of falling or reaching too far and
falling off the ladder and having a major
accident.

Q.  How about misstepping?

A.  Yes....

Q.  And, again, just so we’re clear, why is the
usage of meth, why would that be in his situation
where he falls off a ladder, why would that be
significant?

A.  With taking meth, short-term and long-term,
there’s - initially people may take it because
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they feel, you know, it gives them energy, it
gives them focus, but that’s only a very short
time.  What happens is that they begin to lose
focus, they begin to not be able to concentrate on
a job that they’re doing.  They take risks and
become erratic and increase their chance of having
accidents.  So mis-stepping, climbing a ladder,
leaning out too far, things that if they weren’t
taking those sort of medicines, you would think
about before you began to do those type of
activities.

Q.  The level of meth and amphetamines that he had
in his system, is that a high level, a low level?

A.  The cutoff for the positivity on those is 500
nanograms per milliliter, so it’s a significant
amount....  

The claimant’s attorney questioned Dr. Khalid-Abasi:

Q.  So we’ve got 21,861 billionths of a gram. 
Can you tell me when or how much substance was     

          ingested to produce this result?

A.  No, I can’t.

Q.  Your record does not reflect any over-the-
counter medicine, is that right?

A.  That’s correct....

Q.  How do you predict impairment on a urine drug
test?  At what level of methamphetamine in the
urine is a person impaired?

A.  I think that would have to be something based
on how the person is acting at the time.  Based on
the urine, all we can say is that it’s a positive
result....

Q.  And with regard to the methamphetamine
positive, let’s talk about the “d” and
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“l” portion of the methamphetamine just so the
court understands.  A “d” and “l” - a “d,”
dextroamphetamine isomer is the isomer that
readily enters and stimulates the brain, correct?

A.  Yeah.  

Q.  And you agree that it is contained in drugs
prescribed for narcolepsy, ADD, ADHD maybe?

A.  It depends on which one is there, yes.  

Q.  Sure, but it is prescribed in drugs for
treatment of those illnesses?

A.  Correct.  

Q.  And it’s also the main isomer in the so-called
illegal methamphetamine?

A.  The “d”?

Q.  Yes, sir.

A.  Yes.  

Q.  Okay.  And the only way to determine how much
“d” methamphetamine versus “l” methamphetamine in
a sample is to do what we call an isomerization,
is that true?

A.  That’s true.  

Q.  And that was not done in this case, was it?

A.  It wasn’t done because it wasn’t necessary
based on the result of the -

Q.  Please just answer my question, doctor, if you
don’t mind.  I know you’re not here to advocate,
so I would insist that you answer my questions as
you did Mr. Frye’s.

A.  That’s fine.  
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Q.  Thank you.  And so out of Mr. Reed’s 22,000
nanograms per milliliter, you can’t tell us with
certainty what portion of it was “d”-meth, can
you?

A.  Based on that, no.  

Q.  You just don’t know the answer to that
question, do you?

A.  No.  

Q.  Okay.  And let’s talk about “l”-
methamphetamine.  Do you agree that it’s an
isomer that does not readily enter and stimulate
the brain?

A.  Yes.  

Q.  And it’s described for, well, Parkinson’s
disease?

A.  Yes.  

Q.  And it can be - you agree that a donor can
test positive for it just by consuming an over-
the-counter inhaler, correct?

A.  Nasal inhaler, yeah....

Q.  And you agree that it is not a substance that
is thought of as having abuse potential?

A.  Which one?

Q.  The “l”-meth.

A.  True.  

Q.  And out of Mr. Reed’s 22,000 again, you can’t
tell us what portion of it is “d” and what portion
of it is “l”?

A.  Correct....
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The respondents’ attorney followed up with Dr. Khalid-
Abasi:

Q.  Was there anything provided to you here today
by opposing counsel that indicates that something
else was ingested by Mr. Reed to explain his
positive meth drug screen?

A.  No.

Q.  Okay.  So if this is correct, that there’s
nothing else, is there anything other than
ingesting methamphetamine to explain his positive
drug screen?

A.  Based on what we have, no....

Q.  Based on what you’ve seen, is there any
explanation for the urine test other than meth?

A.  Other than meth, no. 

A hearing was held on September 20, 2013.  The

respondents’ attorney questioned William Huyck, safety

manager for Evergreen Packaging:

Q.  Just briefly go over your safety training that
you’ve had as far as educational background.

A.  I’m a certified safety professional.  I have a
Bachelor’s Degree in Occupational Safety and
Health and I’m certified.

Q.  Would that include ladder safety?

A.  Yes, sir.  

Q.  Okay.  The ladder that we have in question
here today, would you tell Judge Hogan and the
Commission about this ladder and about this angle
iron?
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A.  The ladder is a fixed ladder, as Mr. Reed
described.  It’s a metal ladder, secured to a
structure.  The structure going up is holding I
guess it’s duct work, if I remember correctly,
duct work and some valves, up there and there’s
structure steel going up and there’s angle iron
diagonals holding it in place.  

Q.  And is there requirements as far as the ladder
and an angle iron?

A.  Yes, sir, there is.  The requirements per OSHA
state that the - any obstruction on a ladder must
be seven inches or greater behind the rung of the
ladder....

Q.  Is there an exception to that?

A.  Yeah.  Unless there is an obstruction that’s
deemed I guess required, if you would, unavoidable
is what the regulation states.  

Q.  And how many inches does that have to be
behind the ladder?

A.  There’s a couple of different requirements,
inch and a half in height from the - from the top
side of the rung or four and a half inches from
the bottom of the rung.  

Q.  And did you - you had that measured out there
and how far back is that angle iron from the step?

A.  Four and three-quarters of an inch.  

Q.  You heard Mr. Reed say that would have been
sufficient room for the ball of his foot.  Did you
hear him say that?

A.  I heard him say that.

Q.  And if it’s four and three-quarters, that
would have been enough room for the ball of his
foot.  Is that correct?
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A.  Yes, sir.

Q.  Is that ladder still in the same condition
that it was at the time of the accident?

A.  It is.  

Q.  Had you had any problems with that ladder
before or after this fall?

A.  Since I’ve been there, no one has fallen from
the ladder and no one has reported an unsafe
condition to me on the ladder. 

Q.  If there had been a problem with the ladder
and the angle iron, what steps would you have
taken at Evergreen as far as this ladder is
concerned?

A.  We have a work order system so if once - and
things reported, I go out and review them.  If
it’s deemed unsafe, we would take immediate
action.  We have a - called a safety work order on
that process we handle right away.  I mean, if
it’s not unsafe and it still needs a correction,
it goes to a different list and then we work it
off as we fit it in the schedule....

Q.  Did you receive any report from anyone at
Turner that this ladder was unsafe?

A.  No, sir.

Q.  All right.  Will, you’re familiar with that
ladder and I think you looked at Mr. Reed’s
deposition and you are trained in safety.  Is that
correct?

A.  That’s correct.

Q.  All right.  Do you see, with four and three-
quarters inches, any reason that the angle iron
would have caused this fall?
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A.  No, sir.    

An administrative law judge filed an opinion on

November 22, 2013.  The administrative law judge found that

the claimant did not prove he sustained a compensable

injury.  The administrative law judge therefore denied and

dismissed the claim.  The claimant appeals to the Full

Commission.

II.  ADJUDICATION

An injury is not compensable if the injury or accident

was substantially occasioned by the use of illegal drugs. 

See Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(B)(iv)(a)(Repl. 2012). 

“Substantially occasioned” means that there must be a direct

causal link between the use of illegal drugs and the injury

or accident.  Prock v. Bull Shoals Boat Landing, 2014 Ark.

93, ___ S.W.3d ___ (2014).

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “2.  Drugs were detected in the claimant’s system on

the day of the accident by a reasonable and valid drug test. 

The claimant has failed to rebutt (sic) the presumption that

he was impaired by illegal drug use when he sustained an

injury at work.  Therefore, the claimant did not sustain an

injury that is compensable.”  The Full Commission reviews an
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administrative law judge’s decision de novo, and it is the

duty of the Commission to conduct its own fact-finding

independent of that done by an administrative law judge. 

Crawford v. Pace Indus., 55 Ark. App. 60, 929 S.W.2d 727

(1996).  The Full Commission makes its own findings in

accordance with the preponderance of the evidence.  Tyson

Foods, Inc. v. Watkins, 31 Ark. App. 230, 792 S.W.2d 348

(1990).  

The Full Commission finds in the instant matter that

the claimant’s injury was substantially occasioned by the

use of illegal drugs and is not compensable.  The record

shows that the claimant has a history of involvement with

illegal drugs.  The claimant tested positive for

amphetamines and cannabinoids in 2004, and he pled guilty to

possession of drug paraphernalia with intent to manufacture

methamphetamine in 2007.  The parties stipulated that an

employment relationship existed on September 18, 2012, on

which date the claimant fell and broke his ankle.  The

claimant testified that he sustained injuries after falling

from a ladder at work.  As the Commission has noted, a

Laboratory Report from Quest Diagnostics indicated that a

specimen was collected from the claimant at 5:18 p.m on
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September 18, 2012, after the claimant had fallen from the

ladder.  The Laboratory Report indicated that the claimant

tested positive for “Methamphetamine.”  Methamphetamine is a

Schedule II controlled substance and is therefore an illegal

drug.  See Ark. Code Ann. §5-64-401; Ark. Code Ann. 5-64-

419.

The presence of illegal drugs shall create a rebuttable

presumption that the injury or accident was substantially

occasioned by the use of illegal drugs.  See Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-102(4)(B)(iv)(b)(Repl. 2012).  The instant claimant

first contends that the respondents did not prove the

presence of illegal drugs at the time of the September 18,

2012 accidental injury.  The claimant argues on appeal that

the respondents did not provide post-accident drug screening

sufficient to distinguish between “d-methamphetamine” and

“l-methamphetamine.”  The claimant states that “d-

methamphetamine” is an illegal drug whereas “l-

methamphetamine” is “a legal methamphetamine that comes from

legal and over-the-counter sources.”  The Full Commission

does not find the claimant’s argument to be persuasive. 

First, the claimant testified that he was not taking any

type of pain medicine before the accident.  The Commission
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also notes the claimant’s previous deposition testimony of

record, to wit:

Q.  I want to ask you, at the time of the injury,
you were not taking any prescription meds?

A.  Absolutely nothing, not even a Tylenol,
nothing.

Q.  And you had not used your inhaler?

A.  No, sir.  

The Full Commission also finds that Dr. Khalid-Abasi

and Mark Wuest were credible expert witnesses.  Dr. Khalid-

Abasi first reported on September 25, 2012 that the claimant

was positive for Methamphetamine on September 18, 2012. 

Mark Wuest documented on June 12, 2013 that the claimant

tested positive for Methamphetamine.  Mr. Wuest testified at

deposition that nothing called into question the results of

the post-accident Laboratory Test.  Mr. Wuest also saw no

evidence that the claimant’s positive test was the result of

over-the-counter medication.  Dr. Khalid credibly and

knowledgeably testified that he saw no indication that

medicine such as Albuterol triggered the claimant’s positive

drug screen.  There is no probative evidence of record

supporting the claimant’s contention that his positive drug
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test was the result of “legal methamphetamine that comes

from legal and over-the-counter sources.”

The Full Commission reiterates that the presence of

illegal drugs shall create a rebuttable presumption that the

injury or accident was substantially occasioned by the use

of illegal drugs.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(4)(B)(iv)(b)(Repl. 2012).  The presence of even a slight

amount of illegal drugs is sufficient to raise the

rebuttable presumption.  Flowers v. Norman Oaks Constr. Co.,

341 Ark. 474, 17 S.W.3d 472 (2000).  A statutory presumption

is a rule of law by which the finding of a basic fact gives

rise to the existence of a presumed fact, unless sufficient

evidence to the contrary is presented to rebut the

presumption.  ERC Contractor Yard & Sales v. Robertson, 335

Ark. 63, 977 S.W.2d 212 (1998).  The question of whether an

employee has overcome the presumption is a question of fact

for the Commission.  Edmisten v. Bull Shoals Landing, 2014

Ark. 89, citing Ester v. Nat’l Home Ctrs., Inc., 335 Ark.

356, 981 S.W.2d 91 (1998).

An employee shall not be entitled to compensation

unless it is proved by a preponderance of the evidence that

the illegal drugs did not substantially occasion the injury
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or accident.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(B)(iv)(d)(Repl.

2012).  Preponderance of the evidence means the evidence

having greater weight or convincing force.  Metropolitan

Nat’l Bank v. La Sher Oil Co., 81 Ark. App. 269, 101 S.W.3d

252 (2003).  In the present matter, the Full Commission

finds that the claimant did not prove that the illegal drugs

did not substantially occasion the accidental injury.  The

claimant testified that a “angle iron” was obstructing a

rung of the ladder, causing the claimant to slip and sustain

an injury.  The Commission determines the credibility of

witnesses and the weight to be given their testimony. 

Richardson Waste, Inc. v. Corcoran, 2010 Ark. App. 816, 379

S.W.3d 77.  The Full Commission in the present matter finds

that the testimony of Eddie Vance was more credible than the

claimant’s testimony.  The Supervisor’s Incident

Investigation submitted by Eddie Vance on September 18, 2012

indicated that he knew of no unsafe conditions involving the

ladder from which the claimant fell.  Mr. Vance testified

that he did not consider the ladder to be unsafe.  Eddie

Vance’s testimony was corroborated by a safety manager,

William Huyck.  William Huyck testified that the “angle

iron” was “four and three-quarters of an inch” behind the
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ladder rung, which distance comported with the safety

requirements established by the Occupational Safety and

Health Administration.  Mr. Huyck also testified that no one

had ever reported that the ladder was unsafe, and that the

ladder had not been modified following the claimant’s

September 18, 2012 accident.  

The Full Commission also notes the credible testimony

of Dr. Khalid-Abasi.  Dr. Khalid-Abasi testified that the

claimant had “a significant amount” of methamphetamine in

his system at the time of the September 18, 2012 accidental

injury.  Although he of course did not witness the accident,

Dr. Khalid-Abasi testified that the presence of

methamphetamine greatly increased the probability that the

claimant would be involved in an incident such as

misstepping or slipping from a ladder.  Even the claimant

admitted at the hearing to “a good great possibility” that

the use of methamphetamine would cause an accident such as

slipping from a ladder.  Finally, the Commission recognizes

Jimmy Choate’s testimony that the claimant’s behavior on

September 18, 2012 did not seem “unusual,” and that he did

not suspect the claimant was under the influence of

methamphetamine.  Mr. Choate also testified that he had
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almost fallen from a ladder because of an allegedly unsafe

“angle iron.”  Nevertheless, Jimmy Choate also testified

that he had never climbed the ladder that the claimant now

asserts was unsafe.  

The Full Commission finds that there was a direct

causal link between the claimant’s use of methamphetamine

and the September 18, 2012 accidental injury.  Prock, supra. 

The evidence before the Commission does not demonstrate that

the ladder from which the claimant fell on September 18,

2012 was in an unsafe condition.  We find that the claimant

did not rebut the statutory presumption that the accidental

injury was substantially occasioned by the use of illegal

drugs.    

Based on our de novo review of the entire record,

therefore, the Full Commission affirms the administrative

law judge’s finding that the claimant did not prove he

sustained a compensable injury.  The Full Commission finds

that the claimant’s injury was substantially occasioned by

the use of illegal drugs and was not compensable.  This

claim is denied and dismissed.  
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IT IS SO ORDERED.  

                                                       
                        A. WATSON BELL, Chairman

                                                       
                        KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner

Commissioner Hood dissents.

DISSENTING OPINION

         After my de novo review of the record, I must

dissent from the majority opinion.  The majority found that

the amount of amphetamine in the claimant’s system was high

enough to show a causal connection between the claimant’s

use of methamphetamine and his accident.  Yet, the evidence

relied upon by the majority does not prove that the claimant

used methamphetamine and cannot show whether the claimant

was intoxicated at the time of the accident.  Further,

reliable evidence shows that the claimant was indeed not

intoxicated on the date of injury.  

         A drug test collected on the date of injury showed

the presence of methamphetamine in his system.  The test

cannot identify when the claimant ingested the chemical

which triggered the positive test.  The test cannot identify
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whether the claimant was impaired as a result of the

presence of the chemical.  The test that was performed does

not distinguish between the illegal drug and the number of

legal chemicals which also trigger the positive test.  There

is a test which can determine whether the chemical which

triggered the positive test is from the legal or illegal

chemical, yet that test was not performed.  There is not a

preponderance of the evidence that illegal methamphetamine

was present in the claimant’s system. 

         Even if the test was sufficient to prove the

presence of an illegal drug in the claimant’s system, the

presumption that the injury was substantially occasioned by

the drug is rebutted by the testimony of record.  

         His supervisor, Eddie Vance, was trained and

responsible for recognizing intoxication and impairment and

for removing any employee suspected of intoxication or

impairment from duty.  Vance was with the claimant on

multiple occasions on the day of injury, including the

minutes immediately prior to the accident, but he did not

detect any impairment or intoxication.  Likewise, co-worker

Jimmy Choate worked alongside the claimant for the entire

workday.  They ate lunch together, and the claimant did not
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leave the worksite.  Choate stated that the claimant

appeared normal all day.  He exhibited no hyperactivity,

dizziness, or other unusual symptoms.  The claimant’s mother

testified that she was familiar with the behavior that

resulted from methamphetamine use and that she had observed

no such behavior leading up to the event.

         The majority’s reliance upon the drug test to show

causation ignores several important facts.  The toxicologist

who was the director of laboratory where the test was

performed testified that the test could not show the

subject’s impairment or when the drug was ingested.  Dr.

Albasi testified that one could not quantify the time of

ingestion based upon the test more precisely than to state

that a positive result would occur with usage within two to

four days.  Dr. Albasi also testified that a person could be

impaired by methamphetamine use for up to about eight to

twelve hours.  Dr. Albasi stated the test did not show

whether the claimant was impaired.  Thus, the testimony of

the claimant’s supervisor, co-worker, and mother was not

contradicted or undermined by the test results.  Actually,

their testimony supplements the information gleaned from the

test. 
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         The claimant testified that when he used

methamphetamine ten years prior, it caused him to be

hyperactive and dizzy.  Dr. Albasi testified that

methamphetamine caused anxiety, lack of focus, irritability,

unpredictability, insomnia, paranoia, and aggression. Yet,

no one observed such behaviors from the claimant on the date

of injury, despite the fact that he had been at work since

before 7:00 a.m., and was not injured until immediately

before 3:15 p.m., based upon the ambulance dispatch time. 

He was able to perform all his work duties without incident

for at least eight hours and without evidencing any type of

impairment to his co-worker and supervisor for at least

eight hours.

         The claimant testified that he fell when his foot

missed a rung on a ladder.  He had gone up and down that

ladder at least six times that day, prior to his accident. 

The ladder is permanently attached, and it is vertical.  An

angle iron is directly behind the ladder, set at an angle

and running from just above the fifth rung from the bottom

to the midpoint between the sixth and seventh rungs from the

bottom and continuing upward past the ladder.  The angle

iron is not attached to the ladder itself, but is four and
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three-quarters inches behind the ladder.  The claimant

explained that as he climbed down, his toes caught the angle

iron, when he thought that he had stepped on the rung of the

ladder, and that this caused him to slip and fall, resulting

in his ankle injury.  The safety manager testified that

angle irons were placed seven inches from the ladder, unless

that placement was impossible.  The angle iron which tripped

the claimant was placed 4 3/4 inches from the ladder. 

Choate testified that he had a similar experience on an

identical ladder, when he almost fell, and the claimant

recalled other employees catching their toes on the angle

iron.

         This case is similar to the situation in Prock v.

Bull Shoals Boat Landing & American Home Assurance, 2014

Ark. 93, in which the Supreme Court determined that the

evidence did not support a finding that the presence of

drugs substantially occasioned the injury.  The Court

summarized the evidence to state that no one saw the

claimant intoxicated on the day of the accident, no one saw

him ingest anything, no one had seen him impaired in any way

at work on prior occasions, and that he performed a task

that he had been asked to do in the same manner in which he
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had habitually performed it in the past.  The Court

cautioned that the Commission could not arbitrarily

disregard the testimony of any witness and, likewise, the

Commission may not arbitrarily disregard other evidence

submitted in support of a claim.  A conclusion that the

claimant was intoxicated on the day of the injury was mere

speculation and conjecture in that case. 

         When considered as a whole, the record shows that

no one saw the claimant ingest any drug, that no one

observed the claimant acting in an impaired manner on the

date of injury, that no one ever observed the claimant

acting in an impaired manner in his employment with the

respondents, that he was able to work for at least eight

hours without difficulty and without any evidence of being

affected by methamphetamine (which does not have a subtle

impact upon a user), and that he was injured by a ladder

which did not meet the company safety standards and upon

which other employees had difficulties.  While the claimant

has a salty history, the facts support the rebuttal of the

presumption even without looking to his testimony at all. 

Prock requires the finding that the presumption was
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successfully rebutted.  I would award the claimant

appropriate benefits for his compensable injury.

         For the foregoing reasons, I must dissent from the

majority opinion.

______________________________
PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner


